

# DPG POLICY BRIEF

# Pakistan National Security Policy: Objectives vs Reality

# Author

Arun Sahgal Shreyas Deshmukh

Volume VII, Issue 16

March 10, 2022



Delhi Policy Group Core 5A, 1st Floor, India Habitat Centre, Lodhi Road, New Delhi- 110003 www.delhipolicygroup.org



## DPG Policy Brief Vol. VII, Issue 16 March 10, 2022

#### ABOUT US

Founded in 1994, the Delhi Policy Group (DPG) is among India's oldest think tanks with its primary focus on strategic and international issues of critical national interest. DPG is a non-partisan institution and is independently funded by a non-profit Trust. Over past decades, DPG has established itself in both domestic and international circles and is widely recognised today among the top security think tanks of India and of Asia's major powers.

Since 2016, in keeping with India's increasing global profile, DPG has expanded its focus areas to include India's regional and global role and its policies in the Indo-Pacific. In a realist environment, DPG remains mindful of the need to align India's ambitions with matching strategies and capabilities, from diplomatic initiatives to security policy and military modernisation.

At a time of disruptive change in the global order, DPG aims to deliver research based, relevant, reliable and realist policy perspectives to an actively engaged public, both at home and abroad. DPG is deeply committed to the growth of India's national power and purpose, the security and prosperity of the people of India and India's contributions to the global public good. We remain firmly anchored within these foundational principles which have defined DPG since its inception.

#### Authors

Brig. Arun Sahgal (Retd.), Ph.D., Senior Fellow for Strategic and Regional Security, Delhi Policy Group Shreyas Durgadasrao Deshmukh, Research Associate, Delhi Policy Group

The views expressed in this publication are those of the authors and should not be attributed to the Delhi Policy Group as an Institution.

#### Cover Photographs:

President Xi Jinping meeting Pakistani PM Imran Khan in Beijing on February 6, 2022. Source: MOFA PRC

Adviser to the Prime Minister Imran Khan on Commerce, Textile, Industry and Production, and Investment Abdul Razak Dawood has said trade with India is the need of the hour, February 21, 2022. Source: NowPakistan

© 2022 by the Delhi Policy Group

#### Delhi Policy Group

Core 5A, 1st Floor, India Habitat Centre, Lodhi Road, New Delhi- 110003 www.delhipolicygroup.org

### Pakistan National Security Policy: Objectives vs Reality by Arun Sahgal and Shreyas Deshmukh

## Contents

Introduction	1
Premise	2
Driving Forces and Conflicting Objectives	3
The Social Order	3
Changes in Priorities: Geo-economics will lead to Geo-politics	4
Foreign Policy: Old wine in new bottle	6
Persisting Obsession with India	6
Policy Dualism	8
Conclusion	9



#### Pakistan National Security Policy: Objectives vs Reality by Arun Sahgal and Shreyas Deshmukh

#### Introduction

On December 27, 2021, Pakistan's National Security Committee (NSC) unveiled the public version of its first-ever National Security Policy (NSP).<sup>1</sup> Prime Minister Imran Khan launched the document on January 14, 2022.<sup>2</sup> The stated purpose of the NSP is to signal to the international community Pakistan's change from an overly military-oriented security policy state to one that seeks geo-economic consolidation, while maintaining its security posture to meet security challenges.

As with most such documents, the public version does not provide specific details of the country's strategic priorities and implementation framework. The document is nonetheless useful as it outlines various components of national security and discusses in very broad terms the opportunities and challenges from which strategic options and policies can be derived. Pakistan's NSP is a short-term document that covers a five year period, from 2022 to 2026, and is amenable to amendments in tune with any significant geo-political and geo-economic changes with impact Pakistan's security environment.

We discern five factors of Pakistan's obtaining socio-economic and security environment which have led the politico-military establishment to enunciate the NSP. These are:

- Weakening social cohesion.
- Increasingly unmanageable economic situation.
- The China factor, particularly Pakistan being increasingly perceived as a client state.
- Diminishing political and economic support from traditional patrons among Gulf states, owing to changes in their own geo-political and economic priorities.
- Long-standing hostility within the immediate neighbourhood, particularly with India, Iran, and Afghanistan, severely impairing Pakistan's socio-economic stability.

Against this background, we discuss the attempted course correction in the NSP and its possible impact.



#### Premise

Pakistan's NSP is the product of seven years of detailed consultations among the different branches of the state establishment and stakeholders.<sup>3</sup> This essentially means that the initiative for drafting the NSP began when Nawaz Sharif was the Prime Minister in 2014. It is important, therefore, to also take cognisance of the then obtaining environment. This was a period when violence by the Tehrik-e-Taliban Pakistan (TTP) was at its peak<sup>4</sup> and the first transition<sup>5</sup> of government in Afghanistan from Hamid Karzai to Ashraf Ghani was taking place. Importantly, the NSP has been released at a time when the Taliban, with Pakistan's overt support,<sup>6</sup> have won a major victory over US-led foreign forces in Afghanistan. Nevertheless, violence<sup>7</sup> by the TTP from across the border continues unabated and the political scenario remains fluid, with the Imran Khan government politically and economically on life support. Even its chief sponsor, the Military, is in two minds, as overtures towards Imran Khan's opponents indicate.



Supporters of the Tehreek-e-Labbaik Pakistan party shout slogans as they block a street during a protest on April 19, 2021. Source: Dawn

Meanwhile, the country is in a deep economic crisis marked by galloping inflation, high energy prices, mounting external debt, and increasing imports which are constantly depleting foreign currency reserves.<sup>8</sup> Pressure is mounting from the IMF<sup>9</sup> on economic reforms, and from the Financial Action Task Force (FATF) to control terror financing<sup>10</sup> by acting against terror groups operating in the country. This scenario is getting exacerbated as ethno-



religious intolerance continues to rise, with the Barelvi and Deobandi groups contesting against each other to dominate ethnic and religious politics<sup>11</sup>. The lynching of a Sri Lankan engineer,<sup>12</sup> increasing blasphemy-related killings,<sup>13</sup> and the government's surrender to the Tehreek-e-Labbaik Pakistan's (TLP) coercive "dharna" (sit-in protest) politics,<sup>14</sup> show that the state is losing its writ. Moreover, victory in Afghanistan is becoming a millstone with the rise in TTP-related violence, failure of ceasefires,<sup>15</sup> and differences over the boundary with the Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan<sup>16</sup>.

These objective realities of the Pakistani state need to be considered while analysing the recently released NSP. It is apparent that Pakistan is using the NSP to project a more moderate national profile to assure the world that the country remains politically stable as it tries to change the course of its security orientation from proxy wars, support for non-state actors, and military actions, to a more inward-looking policy aimed at economic and social correction and consolidation, which will in turn benefit the wider region as well.

The broad thematic outlook outlined above can be discerned from the NSP's policy focus on issues of social development, human welfare and economic security by "expanding national resource and a redistributive model that can transfer the benefits of greater availability of resources" to the people. Further, the NSP states that the "country wants to move away from the traditional guns versus butter debate". And yet, surprisingly, this line of argument ends with an emphasis that "adequate butter will get more guns."

#### Driving Forces and Conflicting Objectives

#### The Social Order

The motivating theme of the NSP as per Prime Minister Imran Khan has been to ensure "Human Security" for the Pakistani people, mutual coexistence in the society of Pakistan's provinces, and building the Pakistani State on the model of 'Riasat-e-Medina'.<sup>17</sup> Interestingly, a country that has been in search of a national identity since its very inception has finally come to a juncture wherein its leader has articulated his country's vision in just one phrase, based on a vague utopian vision. That said, the NSP has been welcomed in most quarters of the Pakistani State, as it provides some policy direction for a country that is rapidly drifting towards anarchy and socio-economic collapse owing to a weak national character and a lack of internal socio-political cohesion, which has resulted in extreme social deprivation and inequality for nearly 220 million citizens.



The NSP also attempts to build an argument explaining Pakistan's identity in terms of ethnoreligious 'unity in diversity.' However, fails to recognise the various acts of the State that have suppressed diverse ethnolinguistic nationalist sentiments in an attempt to dilute these into an Islamic identity. It blames external factors for exploiting weak national cohesion, while neglecting the fact that its own constitution does not provide equal rights to citizens such as Ahmadis<sup>18</sup> and Pashtuns<sup>19</sup> from Federally Administered Tribal Areas. The NSP suggests a four-pronged engagement strategy with these elements, such as "separating reconcilable from irreconcilable; cutting off recruitment; constricting financial resources; and addressing governance issues".

It is well known that reforms in the education system can help build social cohesion. It is in this context that the NSP talks about radical changes in the education sector, aligning itself with "technological adaptation and innovation" to remain competitive in the global market. Reality is that this is hardly borne out by the policies introduced by the Pakistani government, such as 'single curriculum' for primary schools, which has been criticised by senior Pakistani educationists<sup>20</sup> who have blamed that this policy will further radicalise the youth. Additionally, thousands of Madrassas have refused to follow government guidelines,<sup>21</sup> including of registering themselves with the authorities. In November 2021, the Pakistani government passed an ordinance to establish the 'Rehmatul-lil-Alameen Authority'<sup>22</sup> to monitor the curriculum and watch out for any "blasphemous" content being shared in the media, in school syllabi, and on social media platforms<sup>23</sup>. This might further empower the clerics, as Pak governments continue to play faith-based politics. These measures contradict NSP objectives.

There has been a long-standing debate in Pakistan over the preservation of its Islamic character along with a diverse civilizational heritage. As far as this dichotomy dominates debate, persecution of the population will continue and national cohesion will remain a chimera, lofty ideals of the NSP notwithstanding.

#### Changes in Priorities: Geo-economics will lead to Geo-politics

The core team that drafted the NSP was led by National Security Advisor Moeed Yusuf who comes from an academic background, a rarity in a Pakistan security establishment long dominated by military-bureaucratic elites. In his message, Dr. Yusuf points out that priority should be given to the revival of the economy by current and future governments and that there is a need to fill the gap between national ambitions and reality. Despite the centrality of economic reforms that is highlighted in the vision statement, the policy paper throughout



emphasises "that geo-economic vision supplements the focus on geostrategy". The implication is clear: there is little change in Pakistan's geopolitical ambitions, but a change in priorities of stabilising the national economy is being sought to deal with a rapidly deteriorating fiscal situation without in any manner compromising Pakistan's strategic and security objectives.

The central discourse of the NSP remains the country's geographical location, "at the cross-roads of historic confluence and regional flashpoints which provides it unique opportunities amidst global competition of power". This suggests that Pakistan will continue its cynically opportunistic policies by exploiting regional fault lines and associated great power politics.



President Xi Jinping meeting Pakistani PM Imran Khan in Beijing on February 6, 2022. Source: MOFA PRC

To overcome decades of economic crisis, the NSP stresses microeconomic stability, suggesting this can be achieved by implementing the second phase of CPEC, which was recently inaugurated during PM Imran Khan's visit to Beijing.<sup>24</sup> This involves a "revolution" in agriculture and developing more special economic zones across the country, focusing on improving North and Westward connectivity, while blaming India for holding Pakistan hostage for



its Eastward connectivity projects. Given dwindling trade and growing costs of imports, there is an opportunistic debate within Pakistan's policy circles on delinking its economic relations with India from the other strategic issues.<sup>25</sup> Pakistan is economically isolated within the South and Central Asian regions and has the lowest trade with the regional countries.<sup>26</sup>

The NSP does not acknowledge past mistakes of its political and military leadership and blames external factors for exploiting Pakistan's fault lines. Unless the basic reasons of why Pakistan finds itself in its present economic position are acknowledged, there is hardly any scope for a course correction and the gap between the reality and NSP objectives will persist.

#### Foreign Policy: Old wine in new bottle

#### Persisting Obsession with India

The NSP considers India as a primary conventional threat for Pakistan, with Jammu and Kashmir at the core of this conflict. According to the NSP, Pakistan will continue to pursue its current policies on Jammu and Kashmir as "it remains a vital national security interest for Pakistan", while underscoring growing asymmetry in military power. Furthermore, it contends that in case "India pursues unilateral actions on outstanding issues", this can result in "negative consequences for regional stability". The NSP uses the "India" threat as the driving rationale for:

- The obsessive militarisation of the Pakistani state.
- Use of terrorism as a weapon of proxy war.
- Continuation of nuclear force modernisation.
- Upgradation as part of 'full-spectrum deterrence", including investments in asymmetric domains such as space and cyber security.

Importantly, while the NSP maintains that Pakistan does not want to get involved in an arms race, the reality is that it continues to spend large sums on arms purchases that include FC-31 aircraft,<sup>27</sup> advanced conventional submarines, drones, cruise missiles, etc. at great cost. All this is justified in terms of "maintaining a cost-effective and adaptive military.....and optimisation of force structure".





Adviser to the Prime Minister Imran Khan on Commerce, Textile, Industry and Production, and Investment Abdul Razak Dawood has said trade with India is the need of the hour, February 21, 2022. Source: NowPakistan

However, the NSP does suggest mending differences with India without resolution of the Kashmir issue. This takes into account the economic needs of Pakistan which India can fulfil, including food security, medicine, supply of cheap raw materials for industries, while also providing market access for Pakistani products. There is in fact a tacit recognition that without taking India onboard, Pakistan may not be able to attain its ambitious projects such as Central Asian connectivity, including TAPI, which is imperative for Pakistan's energy and economic security, and full exploitation of BRI. The fact that CARs are increasingly attempting to align their economic and trade future with India through Iran is apparently disconcerting for Pakistan economic planners.<sup>28</sup> With India's stated position that terrorism and talks cannot go together, Pakistan is unlikely to achieve what the NSP suggests vis-à-vis relations with India.



#### Policy Dualism

The pressing test case of policy dualism that is haunting Pakistan is midwifing Taliban 2.0 into an Islamic Emirate. Increasing attacks by terrorist groups like TTP and the Islamic Emirate's narrative of the Durand Line not being an acceptable border, and the use of Afghan territory for cross border attacks are adversely impacting Pak-Taliban ties. Despite the NSP's assertions that the future border policies will be focused on newly "instituted border management initiatives", skirmishes continue with casualties on both sides. Adding to the above is the growing ideological nexus between the Taliban and TTP, which could aggravate both bilateral relations as also the internal security situation in Pakistan.<sup>29</sup> Despite the catastrophic effect of such policies, the Pak military persists with the same mindset. This has also impacted relations with the US. China has also started to realise the fragile state of Pakistan<sup>30</sup> and large demonstrations in Gwadar against government policies<sup>31</sup>.

The NSP criticizes the US's 'camp politics', in an allusion to its growing strategic partnership with India at the exclusion of Pakistan. It blames the US for its transactional approach towards Pakistan and calls for broadening its "partnership beyond narrow counter-terrorism focus". Such remarks imply the failure of Pakistan to find a middle ground with the US. The NSP, as only to be expected, is upbeat on relations with China, which are described as based on "shared interests, mutual understanding, and strategic convergence". <sup>32</sup>Despite the narrative of China's proximity, as recent reports suggest, the Pak military leadership is none too comfortable over distancing from the US political and military establishment and solely depending upon China for strategic and economic support. This is seen as severely restricting Pakistan's strategic space and making it virtually a China camp follower.

The NSP emphasizes new evolving partnerships with the CARs and Russia, and the need for close cooperation with West Asia, particularly with Turkey which is emerging as a key international supporter and source of advanced weapons. The underlying motivation for deepening relations with Russia lies in maintaining peace and stability post the Taliban takeover of Afghanistan. In addition, the growing India-US strategic partnership has given Pakistan a Machiavellian common cause to reassess bilateral ties with Russia. For Russia, developing relations with Pakistan is a low-cost option for restraining radical forces from Afghanistan from unsettling its backyard in the CARs and the North Caucasus.





Pakistan Prime Minister Imran Khan met Russian President Vladimir Putin in Moscow on February 24, 2022. Source: Twitter/@KremlinRussia\_E

Traditionally, Pakistan has aligned itself with Sunni West Asia, although it has been Iran from whom it has received ideological support. The NSP has just a passing comment on Iran limited to border management, while focusing upon gaining strategic support and legitimacy for its policies from regional organisations, specifically OIC and SCO.

To survive in this environment of geopolitical flux, the NSP blandly suggests "bolstering traditional political diplomacy" for economic gains and as a means to attain its strategic interests. It also suggests leveraging Pakistan's geoeconomically pivotal location "as a melting pot of regional and global economic interests". The NSP lays emphasis on projecting a "positive reality," highlighting that Pakistan has thus far received negative publicity due to disinformation campaigns run by adversaries. This is at best a self-fulfilling perspective when seen in the backdrop of Pakistan's turn towards a highly radicalised society with an increasing role of radical Islamist forces, a weak economy, and continued domination by the armed forces of its national security narratives.

#### Conclusion

The NSP is a primary document meant as a guide for policymakers, reminding them of Pakistan's national interests. The timing of this document suggests that there is some recognition that a country on the brink of socio-economic collapse cannot go any further with the same coercive security policies. In a sense, this indicates a structural shift from geopolitics to geo-economics,



without providing any clarity on Pakistan's strategic objectives, which are presumably outlined in the classified text. There was no effort to build a national political consensus on the suggested policies, as the NSP was neither discussed in the National Assembly nor passed by it. Thus, in reality the NSP can be seen more as another political tool for short-term crisis management than as a roadmap to lead Pakistan out of its malaise.

\*\*\*



#### Endnotes:

- <sup>1</sup>" PM Imran launches public version of first-ever National Security Policy", Dawn, January 14, 2022. Accessible at- https://www.dawn.com/news/1669384/pm-imran-launches-public-version-of-first-ever-national-security-policy
- <sup>2</sup> Pakistan National Security Policy. Accessible at- <u>https://static.theprint.in/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/NSP.pdf</u>
- <sup>3</sup>" New security policy", Dawn, December 29, 2021. Accessible athttps://www.dawn.com/news/1666440/new-security-policy
- <sup>4</sup> "Pakistan Taliban: Peshawar school attack leaves 141 dead", BBC, December 16, 2014. Accessible at- https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-30491435
- <sup>5</sup>" Commission releases disputed 2014 Afghan election results", Reuters, February 24, 2016. Accessible at- https://www.reuters.com/article/us-afghanistan-election-idUSKCN0VX108
- <sup>6</sup>" Qureshi, DG ISI visit Kabul, discuss important matters", The News, October 22, 2021. Accessible at- https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/902110-qureshi-dg-isi-visit-kabuldiscuss-important-matters
- <sup>7</sup>" Pakistani soldiers killed in firing from Afghanistan: Military", Al-Jazeera, February 6, 2022. Accessible at- https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/2/6/firing-from-afghanistan-killsfive-pakistan-troops-pakistan-army
- <sup>8</sup>" External sector vulnerabilities multiply: Pakistan has to pay \$8.638 bn foreign loans till June", The News, January 14, 2022. Accessible athttps://www.thenews.com.pk/print/925037-external-sector-vulnerabilities-multiplypakistan-has-to-pay-8-638-bn-foreign-loans-till-june?utm\_source=pocket\_mylist
- <sup>9</sup>" IMF rejects borrowing request", The Express Tribune, November 24, 2021. Accessible athttps://tribune.com.pk/story/2330846/imf-rejects-borrowingrequest?utm\_source=pocket\_mylist
- <sup>10</sup>" Pakistan's progress in strengthening measures to tackle money laundering and terrorist financing", FATF, July 2021. Accessible at- https://www.fatf-
- gafi.org/publications/mutualevaluations/documents/fur3-pakistan-2021.html <sup>11</sup> "Rise of Barelvi activism", Dawn, December 3, 2017. Accessible at-
- https://www.dawn.com/news/1374276

<sup>12</sup>" Widow of lynched Sri Lankan seeks justice from Pakistani prime minister", Arab News, January 21, 2022. Accessible at- https://www.arabnews.com/node/2009321/world

- <sup>13</sup>" The mob killing of a factory manager in Pakistan comes amid surge in anti-blasphemy violence", The Washington Post, December 24, 2021. Accessible athttps://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/12/24/pakistan-blasphemy-violence-labbaik/
- <sup>14</sup>" TLP calls off protest after reaching new agreement with govt", Dawn, February 11, 2021. Accessible at- https://www.dawn.com/news/1606768
- <sup>15</sup>" TTP declares end to ceasefire", The Express Tribune, December 10, 2021. Accessible athttps://tribune.com.pk/story/2333290/ttp-declares-end-to-ceasefire
- <sup>16</sup>" Taliban destroy border fence along Pakistan border", Afghanistan Times, December 21, 2021. Accessible at- http://www.afghanistantimes.af/taliban-destroy-border-fence-along-pakistan-border/
- <sup>17"</sup> Spirit of Riyasat-i-Madina: transforming Pakistan", The Express Tribune, January 17, 2022. Accessible at- https://tribune.com.pk/story/2339025/spirit-of-riyasat-i-madinatransforming-pakistan
- <sup>18</sup> "3 men blamed for 'sharing distorted version of Quran", Dawn, January 16, 2022. Accessible at- https://www.dawn.com/news/1669696/3-men-blamed-for-sharing-distorted-versionof-quran?utm\_source=pocket\_mylist
- <sup>19</sup>" Black Law (FCR) in Federally Administered Tribal Areas (FATA) of Pakistan", Atlas Corp, July 20, 2016. Accessible at- https://atlascorps.org/black-law-in-federally-administered-tribalareas-fata-of-pakistan/
- <sup>20</sup>" Pakistan's Education Handed Over To Mullahs: Perevz Hoodbhoy On Single National Curriculum", Naya Daur TV, August 10, 2021. Accessible athttps://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6mKJIHDRJcI



<sup>21</sup>" Pakistan plans to bring 30,000 madrasas under government control", Reuters, April 29, 2019. Accessible at- https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pakistan-madrasas-idUSKCN1S517Z

<sup>22</sup>" President Arif Alvi promulgates Rehmatul-lil-Alameen authority ordinance", The News, October 14, 2021. Accessible at- https://www.thenews.com.pk/latest/900323-president-arifalvi-promulgates-rehmatul-lil-alameen-authority-ordinance

<sup>23</sup>" PM announces establishment of Rehmatul-lil-Aalameen Authority to preach love & humanity", Radio Pakistan, October 10, 2021. Accessible at- https://www.radio.gov.pk/10-10-2021/pm-announces-establishment-of-rehmatul-lil-aalameen-authority-to-preach-love-humanity

<sup>24</sup>" Pakistan, China to ink \$10 bn-\$15 bn pacts during Imran Khan's China visit", Business Standard, February 5, 2022. Accessible at- https://www.businessstandard.com/article/international/pakistan-china-to-ink-10-15-bn-pacts-during-imrankhan-s-china-visit-122020501163 1.html

<sup>25</sup> "Backdoor diplomacy with India ongoing, may bear fruit: Mian Mansha", Dawn, February 3, 2022. Accessible at- https://www.dawn.com/news/1673016

<sup>26</sup>" Pakistan's trade with South Asia can rise by eight-fold – A new World Bank report", World Bank, December 5, 2018. Accessible at- https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2018/12/05/pakistan-could-boost-trade-with-south-asia-eight-fold

<sup>27</sup>" The FC-31, China's 'Other 'Stealth Fighter", The Diplomat, February 18, 2021. Accessible athttps://thediplomat.com/2021/02/the-fc-31-chinas-other-stealth-fighter/

<sup>28</sup>" Delhi Declaration of the 1st India-Central Asia Summit", Ministry of External Affairs Government of India, January 27, 2022. Accessible at- https://mea.gov.in/bilateraldocuments.htm?dtl/34773/Delhi\_Declaration\_of\_the\_1st\_IndiaCentral\_Asia\_Summit

<sup>29</sup>" The Evolution and Future of Tehrik-e-Taliban Pakistan", Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, December 21, 2021. Accessible athttps://carnegieendowment.org/2021/12/21/evolution-and-future-of-tehrik-e-taliban-

pakistan-pub-86051 <sup>30</sup>" China urges Pakistan to 'severely punish 'bus attackers after blast kills 13, including nine Chinese nationals", South China Morning Post, July 14, 2021. Accessible athttps://www.scmp.com/news/asia/diplomacy/article/3141052/blast-hits-bus-carryingchinese-workers-pakistan-killing-least

<sup>31</sup>" Gwadar Protests Highlight CPEC's Achilles 'Heel", The Diplomat, December 9, 2021. Accessible at- https://thediplomat.com/2021/12/gwadar-protests-highlight-cpecs-achillesheel/

<sup>32</sup>" Why Pakistan's Army Wants the U.S. Back in the Region", The New York Times, January 23, 2022. Accessible at- https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/23/opinion/pakistan-united-states-china.html



Delhi Policy Group Core 5A, 1st Floor, India Habitat Centre, Lodhi Road New Delhi - 110003 India

www.delhipolicygroup.org